Partnership for Urban South Hampshire

Draft Sustainability Policy

c/o Andrew Biltcliffe

Havant Borough Council

Civic Centre Road

Havant

Hants PO9 2AX

25th April 2007

Dear Andy,

Draft local Development Framework 

Model Environmental Sustainability Policy

Further to our previous discussions on this matter I wanted to formally set down HBF’s concerns and to highlight the very real practical difficulties of introducing the proposed policy approach in such a short timescale. Firstly, however, a bit of background setting out HBF’s position on the whole environmental sustainability policy issue.

This relationship between the Code for Sustainable Homes and planning policies being interpreted in an inconsistent way throughout England (and, indeed, Wales) is becoming increasingly problematic for the house building industry. In their attempt to be seen to be rising to meet the challenges set by climate change many regions, sub regions and local authorities are taking it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable attached to the Code for carbon reduction.

It is similarly curious as to how, or why, regional planning bodies could, or should, set their own carbon emission targets for the performance of buildings. The national application of the Code for Sustainable Homes quite clearly sets targets and milestones that together are a national trajectory, culminating in zero carbon homes by 2016. 

Following on from the HBF summit on zero carbon homes, a Task Force was set up co-chaired by Yvette Cooper MP and Stewart Baseley (HBF Executive Chairman). It met for the first time on 31 January 2007.  Alongside the HBF and DCLG, membership includes the Construction Products Association, the DTI, John Callcutt (in respect of his new housing review), WWF, the UK Business Council for Sustainable Energy and the Local Government Association. 
Members of the Task Force will focus on work in relevant areas. HBF will lead on research issues, including those relating to housing and urban design. Our short-term objective is to reach agreement on a Concordat between the main parties, which can be published in the summer alongside the Government’s final policy proposals on the timeframe and approach to zero carbon homes. 

The HBF is extremely concerned that regions and local authorities are seeking to amend and shorten the agreed zero-carbon timeframe. It has written to Yvette Cooper MP reaffirming the point that multiple targets will critically undermine our prospects of achieving the Government’s overall objective. It is crucial that this fact is taken on board. The 2016 Taskforce will, inevitably, want to address this issue as well since it is considered to be unhelpful and unnecessary for each region or sub-region to set its own targets for implementation of the Code. 

Fundamentally the Industry has signed up to a deal with the Government to achieve Carbon Neutrality within the next ten years. Any regional or sub-regional structure that is set up should therefore also sign up to this objective in order for consistency and certainty with regard to long-term investment in new technologies and skills that will be essential in order to deliver Carbon Neutrality in the 10 year time-span envisaged. 

Furthermore, Carbon Neutrality is best achieved through Building Regulations and not via unsubstantiated planning policies. In this regard the Code for Sustainable Homes has overtaken much of the proposed PUSH policy approach.

Planning policy should not be a tool to define and control what are essentially energy generation considerations. That is the role of national energy policy and regulation and the role of planning is to facilitate the delivery of the energy supply solutions that stem from national energy policy. 

The debate over the benefits (and pitfalls) of on site, local, regional or national energy generation is still ongoing, as are the issues surrounding the long-term costs/benefits of individual renewable energy technologies. We believe the key in this field is a national strategic vision of how we can achieve an efficient low carbon energy supply for the country. Local authorities should not seek to second guess such thinking through adopting prescriptive local policies on energy supply. We also consider that the expert capacity to determine such matters is, in any case, not something that currently exists, especially within LPA planning departments.

It is, therefore, considered that planning policy should be concerned solely with removing barriers to the siting or development of new innovations such as wind turbines, CHP plants and other energy generation development. It should not seek to control the use of power within dwellings (since this would, in any event, be unenforceable) or be concerned with the fabric of the building, which is covered adequately by the Code for Sustainable Homes as discussed above.

There are many examples of such confusion arising in attempts by local authorities seeking to set and implement “Merton Rule” style policies for a proportion of “on site” renewable energy. Indeed, even Merton Borough Council relies solely on independent consultants reports to assess energy use of dwellings to calculate compliance with their 10% target for on site renewable energy. It is quite obvious that this issue is not one that can be adequately controlled through planning measures and is an example of how planning is being used to inadequately address issues that are better dealt with through other legislation and controls.

Planning does, of course, have a role to play in allocating sites suitable for the establishment of renewable technologies for energy generation, both in themselves (such as sites for large wind farms and district CHP plants) and in areas that may benefit from access to renewable sources for on site generation, such as sites near to biomass generation sites. 

However, the debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities.

In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

 

In light of the above, if the PUSH policy approach is to secure the Government Office’s endorsement then clearly it will need to conform to Government policy including the Code for Sustainable Homes. HBF supports the idea of a consistent approach being adopted by local planning authorities on this issue, but that consistency must operate at a national rather than local level. This issue of climate change and the need to reduce carbon emissions are global issues. They are not specific to South Hampshire. Therefore the measures to address them should be the same in Leeds or Birmingham as they are in Portsmouth or Southampton or anywhere else. 

There is nothing unique about South Hampshire, whether in terms of the particular environmental problems it faces or the nature of the sites likely to come forward for development over the next 20 years, which suggest the need for a bespoke policy approach in this part of the world. Especially since such a bespoke approach merely seeks to bring forward the timescale for implementing the Code requirements. Again, there are plenty of other areas in the country facing the prospect of much higher levels of development than those being proposed for South Hampshire so neither is this any justification for running before we can walk. 

Rather than seeking to formulate policy behind closed doors and then impose that policy on the industry HBF considers that it would have been much more in the spirit of early stakeholder engagement and co-operation for a joint steering group to have been established including representatives from the industry and Government in order that any such policy could have been jointly formulated. 

This could have reflected the fact that technological innovation is moving rapidly in the sector of energy generation. It is, therefore, the HBF’s view that planning policies should not try to “back winners” by specifying one type of technology over another in terms of types of energy generation or types of renewable energy generation or to arbitrarily bring forward timescales for achievement of the Code levels without any consideration of the consequences of so doing.

It has been acknowledged in various studies recently that it takes a long time for a developer to obtain planning permission and that, if anything, that time is getting longer rather than shorter. For large development we are looking at many years and even relatively modest developments can take 18-24 months from initial pre-application discussions with an authority to the issuing of final consent. Given that timescale and the nature of the negotiations and financial commitments developers have with landowners, the rules simply cannot change overnight. All of the negotiations on land prices and detailed make up of development schemes for developments planned to be brought forward in June of this year (when the Code Level 3 requirement is proposed to be introduced in this draft policy paper) will have been done at least 12 months ago. The achievement of Code Level 3 is estimated to add between £3,000 and £5,000 to the cost of a dwelling. And that is not the additional cost over current minimum building regulations standards. That is the cost over achieving EcoHomes Very Good standard. You can add another £2,000 per unit to account for the difference between current building regs and EcoHomes very good. So that is an additional cost burden of £5,000 to £7,000 per dwelling which has not been factored into any land price calculation or negotiation. 

The only possible outcome of imposing such a requirement can be to delay or stymie development at a time when under-supply of housing and the impacts of that on affordability and quality of life etc in the region, is endemic in this part of the world. Developers will have to either go back to landowners and re-negotiate financial contracts (which landowners may not be willing to do) which will, at best, add further delay. At worst it will result in sites being tipped over the balance in terms of viability. It is not just an issue of £5,000 to £7,000 per unit. It is the plethora of other s106 obligations local authorities load on to new development (some appropriate, many not), not least of which is the obligation to provide high levels of affordable housing, which add to the burden. Something has to give and if this new Code 3 requirement is to be brought forward immediately then authorities will have to compromise on other s106 financial requirements or sites will not be developed. That is absolutely the opposite of what Government planning policy is setting out to achieve.

For all of these reasons, HBF considers that this policy proposal be abandoned and that, instead, the PUSH authorities should work together and with the industry to consider how best to implement the national requirements of the Code for Sustainable Homes that are relevant to ‘planning’ rather than seeking to push through its own approach ahead of the national targets. The 10 year timeframe for zero carbon is going to be a substantial enough challenge for all concerned (not just developers but the supply and energy industries) as it is without progress being further hampered by poorly thought through, ill-advised and counter productive policies such as this. 

 

Yours sincerely

Pete Errington

Regional Policy Manager (South East)

Home Builders Federation

cc. Howard Ewing – Deputy Regional Director Housing & Planning, Government Office for the South East

